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6068.  It is the duty of an attorney to do all of the fo llowing: 
   (a) To support the Constitution and laws of the United States and 
of this state. 
   (b) To maintain the respect due to the courts of  justice and 
judicial officers. 
   (c) To counsel or maintain those actions, procee dings, or defenses 
only as appear to him or her legal or just, except the defense of a 
person charged with a public offense. 
   (d) To employ, for the purpose of maintaining th e causes confided 
to him or her those means only as are consistent wi th truth, and 
never to seek to mislead the judge or any judicial officer by an 
artifice or false statement of fact or law. 
   (e) (1) To maintain inviolate the confidence, an d at every peril 
to himself or herself to preserve the secrets, of h is or her client. 
   (2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1), an attorney m ay, but is not 
required to, reveal confidential information relati ng to the 
representation of a client to the extent that the a ttorney reasonably 
believes the disclosure is necessary to prevent a c riminal act that 
the attorney reasonably believes is likely to resul t in death of, or 
substantial bodily harm to, an individual. 
   (f) To advance no fact prejudicial to the honor or reputation of a 
party or witness, unless required by the justice of  the cause with 
which he or she is charged. 
   (g) Not to encourage either the commencement or the continuance of 
an action or proceeding from any corrupt motive of passion or 
interest. 
   (h) Never to reject, for any consideration perso nal to himself or 
herself, the cause of the defenseless or the oppres sed. 
   (i) To cooperate and participate in any discipli nary investigation 
or other regulatory or disciplinary proceeding pend ing against 
himself or herself. However, this subdivision shall  not be construed 
to deprive an attorney of any privilege guaranteed by the Fifth 
Amendment to the Constitution of the United States,  or any other 
constitutional or statutory privileges. This subdiv ision shall not be 
construed to require an attorney to cooperate with a request that 
requires him or her to waive any constitutional or statutory 
privilege or to comply with a request for informati on or other 
matters within an unreasonable period of time in li ght of the time 
constraints of the attorney's practice. Any exercis e by an attorney 
of any constitutional or statutory privilege shall not be used 
against the attorney in a regulatory or disciplinar y proceeding 
against him or her. 
   (j) To comply with the requirements of Section 6 002.1. 
   (k) To comply with all conditions attached to an y disciplinary 
probation, including a probation imposed with the c oncurrence of the 
attorney. 
   (l) To keep all agreements made in lieu of disci plinary 
prosecution with the agency charged with attorney d iscipline. 
   (m) To respond promptly to reasonable status inq uiries of clients 
and to keep clients reasonably informed of signific ant developments 
in matters with regard to which the attorney has ag reed to provide 
legal services. 
   (n) To provide copies to the client of certain d ocuments under 
time limits and as prescribed in a rule of professi onal conduct which 



the board shall adopt. 
   (o) To report to the agency charged with attorne y discipline, in 
writing, within 30 days of the time the attorney ha s knowledge of any 
of the following: 
   (1) The filing of three or more lawsuits in a 12 -month period 
against the attorney for malpractice or other wrong ful conduct 
committed in a professional capacity. 
   (2) The entry of judgment against the attorney i n a civil action 
for fraud, misrepresentation, breach of fiduciary d uty, or gross 
negligence committed in a professional capacity. 
   (3) The imposition of judicial sanctions against  the attorney, 
except for sanctions for failure to make discovery or monetary 
sanctions of less than one thousand dollars ($1,000 ). 
   (4) The bringing of an indictment or information  charging a felony 
against the attorney. 
   (5) The conviction of the attorney, including an y verdict of 
guilty, or plea of guilty or no contest, of a felon y, or a 
misdemeanor committed in the course of the practice  of law, or in a 
manner in which a client of the attorney was the vi ctim, or a 
necessary element of which, as determined by the st atutory or common 
law definition of the misdemeanor, involves imprope r conduct of an 
attorney, including dishonesty or other moral turpi tude, or an 
attempt or a conspiracy or solicitation of another to commit a felony 
or a misdemeanor of that type. 
   (6) The imposition of discipline against the att orney by a 
professional or occupational disciplinary agency or  licensing board, 
whether in California or elsewhere. 
   (7) Reversal of judgment in a proceeding based i n whole or in part 
upon misconduct, grossly incompetent representation , or willful 
misrepresentation by an attorney. 
   (8) As used in this subdivision, "against the at torney" includes 
claims and proceedings against any firm of attorney s for the practice 
of law in which the attorney was a partner at the t ime of the 
conduct complained of and any law corporation in wh ich the attorney 
was a shareholder at the time of the conduct compla ined of unless the 
matter has to the attorney's knowledge already been  reported by the 
law firm or corporation. 
   (9) The State Bar may develop a prescribed form for the making of 
reports required by this section, usage of which it  may require by 
rule or regulation. 
   (10) This subdivision is only intended to provid e that the failure 
to report as required herein may serve as a basis o f discipline. 
 
 
 
6106.  The commission of any act involving moral turpitu de, 
dishonesty or corruption, whether the act is commit ted in the course 
of his relations as an attorney or otherwise, and w hether the act is 
a felony or misdemeanor or not, constitutes a cause  for disbarment or 
suspension. 
   If the act constitutes a felony or misdemeanor, conviction thereof 
in a criminal proceeding is not a condition precede nt to disbarment 
or suspension from practice therefor. 
 
 
6128.  Every attorney is guilty of a misdemeanor who eit her: 
   (a) Is guilty of any deceit or collusion, or con sents to any 



deceit or collusion, with intent to deceive the cou rt or any party. 
   (b) Willfully delays his client's suit with a vi ew to his own 
gain. 
   (c) Willfully receives any money or allowance fo r or on account of 
any money which he has not laid out or become answe rable for. 
   Any violation of the provisions of this section is punishable by 
imprisonment in the county jail not exceeding six m onths, or by a 
fine not exceeding two thousand five hundred dollar s ($2,500), or by 
both. 
 
 

 


